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City of McMinnville 
Planning Department 

231 NE Fifth Street 
McMinnville, OR  97128 

(503) 434-7311 
www.mcminnvilleoregon.gov 

 

MEMORANDUM 
 
DATE: September 28, 2022  
TO: Historic Landmarks Committee Members 
FROM:  Heather Richards, Community Development Director  
SUBJECT: Public Testimony for HL 6-22, HL 7-22, HL 8-22, and DDR 2-22, Gwendolyn Hotel 

(Received 9.21.22 – 9.28.22) 
 

 
 
Historic Landmarks Committee Members, 
 
Following is the public testimony that has been received for the three Certificates of 
Approval for Demolition for the historic resources at 609, 611, and 619 NE Third Street, and 
the Certificate of Approval for New Construction for the Gwendolyn Hotel project since 
September 21, 2022.   
 
Public Testimony: 
 
 

• Sylla McClellan, 09.21.22 
• Meg and Zach Hixson, 09.22.22 
• Sharon Julin, 09.25.22 
• Daniel Kiser, 09.27.22 
• Carol Dinger, 09.28.22 
• Carol Paddock, 09.28.22 
• Katherine Huit, 09.28.22 
• Jeb Bladine, 09.28.22 
• Practice Hospitality, 09.28.22 
• Kellie Peterson, 09.28.22 
• JP and Ames Bierly, 09.28.22 
• Nathan Cooprider, 09.28.22 
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From: Sylla McClellan
To: Heather Richards
Subject: Comments for Historic Landmarks Committee
Date: Wednesday, September 21, 2022 3:24:04 PM

This message originated outside of the City of McMinnville.

Dear Members of the Historic Landmarks Committee,

I write regarding your pending meeting where you will address the demolition request for 609,
611 and 619 NE Third Street (HL 6-22, 7-22, 8-22).

I recognize that none of these structures are listed individually on the National Register of
properties. All three sites have been significantly altered and are no longer considered
"distinctive" within our local Historic Register Inventory.  

However, I urge caution as you consider permitting the demolition of these buildings. 

Third Street enjoys a variety of architectural styles that add to its charm. I'm in no way
opposed to a modern interpretation of a turn-of-the-last century vernacular, but I'm less
excited by it if it exists at the loss of existing buildings who already possess their own
contribution to the general theme of downtown. 

I am also very concerned by the possibility of setting a precedence. No doubt there are other
property owners who are tracking this pending sale/construction project and may be
considering their own buildings as a potential cash cow . I fear that we may end up of with a
downtown that will have lost the much of its historic charm, no matter how much the
architects promise to keep the new designs in alignment with the few historic structures that
still exist.

I know that at this point it is posibile that the horse may have left the barn (sticking with the
1900's theme here). I encourage you to establish the strictest design standards that you can,
and then hold developers accountable.

Thank you for your service, I appreciate your toughtful consideration on this matter.

Sylla McClellan, owner, Third Street Books and Third Street property owner of 320 NE Third
Street and 512 NE Third Street.
she/her

mailto:sylla@thirdstreetbooks.com
mailto:Heather.Richards@mcminnvilleoregon.gov


Third Street Books
320 NE Third Street
McMinnville, OR 97128

tel: 503.472.7786
web: thirdstreetbooks.com

https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/CEJxC1wn7BiAplPuLwY_F


From: Meg Hixson
To: Heather Richards
Subject: Gwendolyn Hotel
Date: Thursday, September 22, 2022 8:44:46 AM

This message originated outside of the City of McMinnville.

Good Morning Heather and Historic Landmarks Committee, 

We are writing to oppose the demolition of the three historic buildings (609, 611 & 619 Ne
3rd Street) to build the Gwendolyn Hotel. 
While we are not opposed to change or progress happening in our town, we feel we will lose
the charm and quaintness that is 3rd Street by replacing those buildings with a project of that
scale. 
Owning a business downtown, we have the pleasure of talking to so many locals and visitors
alike, that consistently comment on the small town feel of historic 3rd Street and how
refreshing it is that our community has maintained the historic feel.
 
We are not like anywhere else. We want to keep McMinnville unique in that way. 
If those buildings are torn down, we will begin to lose that special feeling here. 

Kind regards,
Meg and Zach Hixson 
--
Left by West
512 NE 3rd St. 
McMinnville, OR 97128

instagram: @_leftbywest_
website:  www.leftbywest.com
phone: 503.472.1754

mailto:meg@leftbywest.com
mailto:Heather.Richards@mcminnvilleoregon.gov
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From: carrousel46@aol.com
To: Heather Richards
Subject: downtown
Date: Sunday, September 25, 2022 1:43:56 PM

This message originated outside of the City of McMinnville.

Hi Heather,
I moved to McMinnville about a year ago because I fell in love with the downtown and the wonderful
people. I visited this area for 3 years before I made my move. It breaks my heart to see plans for the
destruction of 3 beautiful buildings for a hotel. I am so against this and do not understand why our city
planners would approve this type of development of our downtown. This would be a hardship for all the
businesses downtown. I hope the city reconsiders this type of development for our beautiful downtown.
Sincerly
Sharon K. Julin

mailto:carrousel46@aol.com
mailto:Heather.Richards@mcminnvilleoregon.gov


From: Daniel Kiser
To: Heather Richards
Subject: Public Testimony on the Gwendolyn Hotel
Date: Monday, September 26, 2022 10:35:59 PM

This message originated outside of the City of McMinnville.

Dear Historic Landmarks Committee,
 
As a classically trained architect and modern-day practitioner of traditional architecture, and
having been born and raised in McMinnville, I feel qualified to speak on the design of the
proposed Gwendolyn hotel.
 
Third Street is McMinnville’s greatest asset and that’s due to its continuous fabric of
architectural character. The quaint scale of buildings and charming architectural ornament is
the cornerstone of McMinnville’s downtown economy. Demolishing buildings that make up
that fabric slowly tears apart what drew people to it in the first place. But I also believe that
Third Street is a historic district and not a time capsule. As a member of this committee, you
have a unique opportunity to protect this asset and ensure that new buildings enrich it.
 
While it’s a shame that both 609 and 611 E Third Street have had their facades modified and
stripped of whimsy, I hope you will deny the applicant’s request to demolish the three
structures based on the applicant’s insufficient demonstration that the hardship of preserving
them outweighs the public interest in the buildings’ preservation. But what I ultimately fear, is
not whether these buildings are demolished, but what would replace them.
 
The proposed design for the Gwendolyn is appalling. The building’s mass is enormous,
absolutely looming over Third Street even in the rendering. Don’t let the setbacks fool you -
the building is still out of scale and incongruous with its neighboring fabric. The height of this
building is so alarming that the committee should recommend the planning department limit
the square footage of any one building in the district and lower the max building height to that
of the Atticus Hotel (4 stories) and grandfather in the Hotel Oregon’s rooftop bar. The visual
whiplash of historic two-story buildings and a six-story block-sized hotel will only be
accentuated when Third Street’s trees are soon ripped out. It will take decades for new trees to
mature and soften the streetscape.
 
The Gwendolyn’s design is a cheap knock-off of a Third Street building. It looks like a
Restoration Hardware that knows it’s too big, but thinks if you put enough belt courses on it, it
will “look” smaller. It literally looks like a stucco building got plopped on top of a brick
building. The cornice of the red storefront, the brackets below the projecting balconies, and
the crowning cornice of the brick and stucco masses are blocky and clumsy attempts at fitting
into its historic context. The architects claim to have researched Third Street’s architecture,
but are just copying the Atticus Hotel and the next door KAOS building, both poor examples
of modern traditional architecture with oversimplified bracketed cornices and gridded stucco.
Is every new building on Third Street to look like the last two built? The historic district’s
architectural guidelines obviously need enhancing if they are producing buildings that all look
alike.
 

mailto:dkiser@fergusonshamamian.com
mailto:Heather.Richards@mcminnvilleoregon.gov


This is not a building that citizens will be fighting to save from demolition in a hundred years.
This is a building that citizens will celebrate being demolished in a hundred years. It’s the
duty of your committee to protect and enhance the charm of Third Street and while this
proposed hotel may provide economic benefits now, it will do nothing to enhance the
architectural fabric that is the cornerstone of that economy.
 
Thanks,
 
Daniel Kiser
dkiser@fergusonshamamian.com

 
Ferguson & Shamamian Architects
270 Lafayette Street, Suite 300
New York, NY 10012 
T  212-941-8088  
fergusonshamamian.com
 
This e-mail is intended only for the person or entity to which it is addressed and may contain information that is privileged, confidential or otherwise
protected from disclosure.  Dissemination, distribution or copying of this e-mail or the information herein by anyone other than the intended recipient, is
prohibited.  If you have received this e-mail in error please immediately notify us by calling (212) 941-8088. Ferguson & Shamamian Architects, LLP
accepts no responsibility for any loss or damage from the use of this message and/or any attachments, including damage from viruses.

mailto:dkiser@fergusonshamamian.com
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/g6mcCv2zJ9SnA3ruQYc_L


September 28, 2022 

To: City of McMinnville Planning Department attn: Heather Richards, Planning Director attn: Historical Landmarks 
Committee  

From: Carole Dinger, Karl Dinger & Roxanne Stark -  Business owners 585 NE 3rd Street.  

Re: Gwendolyn Hotel  

Dear Committee Members,  

Asꢀbusinessꢀownersꢀforꢀalmostꢀ10ꢀyears,ꢀdirectlyꢀacrossꢀfromꢀthisꢀproposedꢀdevelopment,ꢀweꢀareꢀconcernedꢀ
aboutꢀtheꢀplanꢀforꢀdemolishingꢀthreeꢀhistoricꢀbuildingsꢀonꢀbeautifulꢀThirdꢀStreetꢀinꢀorderꢀtoꢀbuildꢀaꢀlargeꢀnewꢀ
hotelꢀandꢀtheꢀimpactꢀofꢀtheꢀconstructionꢀonꢀtheꢀbusinessꢀinꢀtheꢀimmediateꢀvicinity.ꢀꢀ

AfterꢀtwoꢀyearsꢀofꢀCovidꢀnegativelyꢀeffectingꢀtheꢀbusinessesꢀdowntown,ꢀnewꢀconstructionꢀonꢀourꢀmainꢀstreet,ꢀꢀ
withꢀtwoꢀyearsꢀofꢀnoise,ꢀheavyꢀequipment,ꢀtrafficꢀdisruption,ꢀandꢀchaosꢀwillꢀseverelyꢀimpactꢀourꢀbusinessꢀ
negativelyꢀasꢀwellꢀasꢀtheꢀbusinessesꢀofꢀourꢀsurroundingꢀneighbors.ꢀꢀWeꢀweatheredꢀtheꢀconstructionꢀofꢀtheꢀ
AtticusꢀHotelꢀandꢀthenꢀtheꢀTributaryꢀHotelꢀoverꢀtheꢀlastꢀ2ꢀyearsꢀonlyꢀtoꢀfindꢀourselvesꢀagainꢀfacingꢀanotherꢀ
hotelꢀconstruction,ꢀthatꢀgreatlyꢀimpactsꢀparkingꢀandꢀwalkabilityꢀadverselyꢀonꢀourꢀhistoricꢀmainꢀstreet.ꢀꢀ

Iꢀunderstandꢀthatꢀtheꢀhistoricꢀbuildingsꢀmayꢀnotꢀretainꢀtheirꢀhistoricꢀexteriorꢀbutꢀtheyꢀareꢀstillꢀinꢀscaleꢀwithꢀ
theꢀhistoricꢀdowntownꢀandꢀthisꢀhotelꢀisꢀnot.ꢀAꢀslightꢀsetꢀbackꢀofꢀtheꢀupperꢀfloorsꢀdoesꢀnotꢀconcealꢀtheꢀ
massivenessꢀofꢀthisꢀstructureꢀtakingꢀoverꢀmostꢀofꢀtheꢀblock.ꢀTheꢀbuildingsꢀonꢀ“Oregon’sꢀFavoriteꢀMainꢀStreet”ꢀ
shouldꢀbeꢀkeptꢀinꢀscaleꢀwithꢀtheꢀhistoricꢀcenter.ꢀIfꢀtheꢀdevelopersꢀdoꢀnotꢀthinkꢀaꢀmoreꢀmodestꢀhotelꢀisꢀ
profitableꢀtheyꢀshouldꢀlookꢀelsewhere.ꢀIꢀappreciateꢀtheꢀmixedꢀuseꢀofꢀtheꢀgroundꢀfloorꢀandꢀtheꢀscaleꢀbutꢀfeelꢀ
thatꢀtheꢀentireꢀhotelꢀshouldꢀnotꢀexceedꢀtheꢀheightꢀofꢀtheꢀAtticusꢀandꢀbeꢀmoreꢀinꢀkeepingꢀwithꢀtheꢀbuildingsꢀ
theyꢀareꢀtakingꢀdown.ꢀꢀ

ParkingꢀisꢀaꢀseriousꢀproblemꢀdowntownꢀMcMinnvilleꢀandꢀconstructionꢀofꢀanyꢀhotelꢀshouldꢀꢀprovideꢀenoughꢀ
spotsꢀforꢀtheꢀroomsꢀproposed.ꢀWithoutꢀadequateꢀparking,ꢀitꢀisꢀonlyꢀgoingꢀtoꢀmakeꢀtheꢀsituationꢀworseꢀandꢀwillꢀ
keepꢀtheꢀdayꢀvisitorsꢀawayꢀwhichꢀtheꢀdowntownꢀbusinessesꢀneedꢀtoꢀprosperꢀandꢀrecoverꢀafterꢀimpactꢀofꢀ
Covid.ꢀAnyꢀproposedꢀparkingꢀlotꢀaccessꢀshouldꢀbeꢀlocatedꢀonꢀ4thꢀStreetꢀnotꢀFordꢀSt,ꢀꢀwhichꢀwouldꢀonlyꢀ
contributeꢀtoꢀfewerꢀavailableꢀspacesꢀcloseꢀtoꢀThirdꢀStreetꢀbusinessesꢀandꢀwouldꢀaddꢀtoꢀcongestionꢀsoꢀcloseꢀtoꢀ
theꢀintersection.ꢀIfꢀtheꢀhotelꢀdevelopersꢀwantedꢀtoꢀhelpꢀtheꢀcity’sꢀparkingꢀproblemsꢀinsteadꢀofꢀaddingꢀtoꢀtheꢀ
problem,ꢀtheyꢀshouldꢀprovideꢀparkingꢀforꢀbothꢀtheirꢀguestsꢀandꢀdayꢀvisitors.ꢀAꢀgestureꢀthatꢀcouldꢀcontributeꢀ
toꢀmoreꢀacceptanceꢀofꢀtheirꢀproposal.ꢀ 

ThisꢀblockꢀofꢀThirdꢀstreetꢀhasꢀbeenꢀgoingꢀthroughꢀchangesꢀandꢀnewꢀconstructionꢀoverꢀtheꢀpastꢀfewꢀyears.ꢀ
Theseꢀnewꢀbusinessesꢀandꢀthoseꢀinꢀtheꢀimmediateꢀvicinity,ꢀwillꢀfindꢀthisꢀdemolitionꢀofꢀoneꢀsideꢀofꢀtheꢀstreetꢀ
extendingꢀalmostꢀtheꢀfullꢀblock,ꢀꢀnegativelyꢀimpactingꢀꢀtheirꢀbusinessꢀforꢀtheꢀyearsꢀofꢀconstruction.ꢀAꢀmoreꢀ
modestꢀbuildingꢀthatꢀcouldꢀbeꢀcompletedꢀisꢀlessꢀtimeꢀandꢀthatꢀprovidesꢀadequateꢀparkingꢀforꢀtheirꢀroomsꢀandꢀ
additionalꢀforꢀdayꢀvisitorsꢀwouldꢀbeꢀaꢀmoreꢀfavorableꢀproposal.ꢀꢀ

Sincerely, 

Carole Dinger, Karl Dinger & Roxanne Stark - Business Owners 

TerraꢀVinaꢀWinesꢀTastingꢀRoom 

585ꢀNEꢀThirdꢀStꢀ

McMinnville,ꢀORꢀ97128ꢀ

ꢀ































9/28/2022 
 
To:    Heather Richards, Planning Director, City of McMinnville 
From:  Jeb Bladine, President, Oregon Lithoprint, Inc. 
Re:  Historic Landmarks Committee consideration of Docket No. HL 6-22   
 
The city staff report with a September 29, 2022 date to the Historic Landmarks Committee (“Staff 
Report”) contains some misleading information, including statements regarding the status of DEQ 
LUST Site No. 36-85-4001. The Staff Report contains information that may negatively affect public 
perception of property owners. 
 
1) Ownership: The Staff Report appears to identify individuals as property owners, but individuals 
do not own the properties at the project site: 
 
The O’Dell Building (609) is owned by Oregon Lithoprint, Inc. (OLI), an Oregon C Corporation. I am 
president of the corporation, not owner of the property. 
 
The News-Register Building (611) is owned by the Bladine Family Limited Partnership, a multi-party 
Oregon limited partnership. I am a partner of BFLP, and president of the General Partner, Bladine 
Property Management, Inc., but again, not owner of the property. 
 
The third parcel (619) is owned by Wild Haven LLC. Philip Frischmuth is the representative of that 
entity, not the property owner. 
 
2) LUST site regulatory status: As the city knows, OLI has been working cooperatively with DEQ to 
obtain regulatory closure for the LUST site. OLI has kept the city up to date on these efforts.   
 
The site has been sampled extensively over a period of years. The June 17, 2022 Supplemental Site 
Investigation Summary Report provides a condensed history of the investigations and cleanup at the 
site. The Staff Report implies that the residual contamination at the LUST site requires “cleanup.”  
This is misleading.   
 
The Introduction of the Supplemental Site Investigation Summary Report states, “The report 
concludes that the current site conditions do not present unacceptable exposure risks and that 
potential future exposures can be managed effectively with institutional controls, consistent with 
DEQ regulations and guidance.”  
 
The city knows that contaminated media management plans (CMMPs) are common tools for 
managing residual contamination at LUST sites that does not pose a potential risk unless the 
contaminated media is not managed properly during excavation or construction work. It is OLI’s 



understanding that the city regularly encounters contamination in public streets that needs to be 
managed.   
 
After the June 17, 2022 Supplemental Site Investigation Report, a consultant for OLI prepared the July 
20, 2022 draft CMMP as part of site closure activities. The July 20, 2022 draft CMMP states that it 
would be for use “during property development or construction, underground utility work, or other 
subsurface disturbance.”  
 
The draft proposed CMMP includes detailed requirements for handling contaminated media 
encountered at the site. 
 
In 2020, OLI provided the city with a nearly identical proposed CMMP for the LUST site. The city 
reviewed the 2020 CMMP draft and agreed that it was satisfactory and that a No Further Action 
determination should be issued for the site.    
 
OLI has not collected any new sampling data for the O’Dell Building property since the city reviewed 
and approved the nearly identical CMMP. The city’s current review of the July 20, 2022 draft CMMP 
– as reflected in the Staff Report – does not appear to relate to whether the proposed CMMP is 
adequate to support a No Further Action determination from DEQ based on site conditions. OLI has 
not received any comments from DEQ indicating that the CMMP needs to be revised to address 
applicable requirements, and expects that a No Further Action determination will be issued for the 
site. 
 
In August 2022, OLI provided the city with a copy of a communication from DEQ in July indicating 
that managing residual contamination with a CMMP would be appropriate and that compliance with 
the CMMP would be assured by recording a deed restriction for the O’Dell building as part of the No 
Further Action process. 
 
3) Water quality: The Staff Report refers to concerns that contamination may be degrading area water 
quality. This LUST site has been known to the city for 37 years, during which time there has been 
much area excavation work in the area. At no time until now has the city expressed concern for the 
quality of area water. There is no “beneficial use” of the groundwater in the area, as the municipal 
supply is delivered entirely through the city Water & Light water system. The June 17, 2022 
Supplemental Site Investigation Report addresses this issue. It also verifies that there are no impacts 
to surface water bodies.  
Inappropriate 
 
4) Low contamination levels: It would be improper to produce public impressions of high 
contamination levels on the O’Dell Building site. Please see the comment above regarding the 
findings in the June 17, 2022 Supplemental Site Investigation Report, which is supported by years of 
data collection and analysis. In addition, the July 20, 2022 draft CMMP states, “In summary, impacts 



to soil in recent sampling events have been limited to petroleum hydrocarbons at concentrations that 
are consistently below the excavation/construction worker RBCs ..... With the limited exceptions of 
benzene and TPHg, detected analyte concentrations in groundwater were generally below the 
excavation worker RBCs.”  
 
We hope that the Historic Landmark Committee process will incorporate accurate LUST case 
information submitted to the city, and does not lead to inaccurate claims or conjecture about risks of 
contamination levels on the O’Dell Building site. OLI would like to reserve the right to submit 
additional comments in the future.   
  
Regards, 
  
Jeb Bladine 
President, Oregon Lithoprint, Inc. 
503-687-1223 
jbladine@newsregister.com 
 



 

We manage hotels. Differently.  
***.practicehospitality.com 

750 N Saint Paul St., Ste 250, PMB 14783, Dallas, Texas 75201 

September 28, 2022 
 

Hugh Development 
Attention: Yamhill County Land Use Board 

1619 NE Killingsworth St. Suite A 
Portland, OR 97211 

 
 
To Those It May Concern, 
 
On behalf of everyone at Practice Hospitality, allow me to express the enthusiasm and excitement we 
feel joining the Hugh Development team as the hotel management company that will operate the 
Gwendolyn hotel at the corner of NE Third and Ford Streets. We look forward to working with the 
community and experts Hugh Development has assembled to bring this forward-thinking project to life. 
 
It is an honor to have this opportunity to contribute to the rich legacy and future economic prosperity of 
McMinnville and create a hotel that builds upon the heritage, traditions, and values of the city. We look 
forward to bringing our passion and hard-won experience to bear ensuring this hotel is successful and 
serves the McMinnville community and the Yamhill County region for many years to come. 
 
Our team at Practice Hospitality brings over a century of collective experience developing and operating 
award-winning hotels to this project. Over the past 15 years, our principals have, as a team, opened, 
renovated, rebranded, or repositioned 20 hotels, delivered more than $125M annualized revenue and 
nurtured the careers of up to 1,250 team members. We specialize in creating, launching, and operating 
lifestyle hotels and imbuing them with intentionally crafted, deeply resonate experiences and soul.  
 
Our Hotel Colee, a Marriott Autograph Collection property, was ranked the top hotel in Atlanta on 
Conde Nast Traveler’s Reader’s Choice list for 2021 and lauded as the city’s best Staycation by both 
Atlantan Magazine and Jezebel. We also opened the Drifthaven in Gearhart on the Oregon Coast earlier 
this summer, manage the Hilton Dallas Park Cities in Dallas, Texas and have five more hotels in various 
stages of development across the US. At our core, we are passionate about hospitality and creating 
hotels that have meaningful impact and elevate our fellow humans. 
 
We look forward to working with stakeholders in McMinnville to ensure we deliver a hotel that speaks 
to their needs and lays the groundwork for the city’s continued growth and evolution as a tourism and 
business destination. Please, consider my team and myself at your service.  
 
Best, 

 
Bashar Wali 
Founder & CEO  



From: Kellie Peterson
To: Heather Richards
Subject: Testimony regarding Gwendolyn project
Date: Wednesday, September 28, 2022 12:13:29 PM

This message originated outside of the City of McMinnville.

I hope people consider a longer term vision for McMinnville vs. just trying to block 
something that isn't geared specifically for them.

I'm an architecture nerd originally from Chicago. I love preserving old buildings whenever 
possible, probably more than most people here in Mac. I moved here in 2015 for a couple 
of reasons. I fell in love with the quaintness of 3rd AND I love wine. It's literally two of my 
favorite things together. That said I'm *open* (not necessarily supportive) to this project for 
multiple reasons. I've lived in towns where projects like this happen and it winds up being 
very much a net positive. More jobs, more opportunity, etc. McMinnville is generally quite 
cautious and considered with their projects.

Some times buildings or structures simply become too expensive to maintain or rehab. In St 
Pete, FL they demolished the St Pete Pier much to many locals' disappointment so they 
could rebuild it into something that is very much geared toward attracting tourists down to 
the waterfront but it greatly benefits locals too. That entire area is thriving and the livability 
of St Petersburg has increased dramatically since. What was once an automobile geared 
area with wide strips of concrete streets is now walkable and enjoyable.

Let's look at another "wine town". Walla Walla Washington has about 32k residents, just a 
little smaller than McMinnville. Yet their locals benefit from a thriving downtown core, not 
JUST one street. Live music and theater venues, more restaurants than I can count, so 
much to do. Why? They embraced tourism and put those dollars to WORK for their 
community. They have high end, low end, mid range hotels. They have plenty of historic 
buildings and many new projects all nestled together.

A new hotel like the Gwendolyn is obviously geared toward tourists, but those tourist dollars 
benefit McMinnville in many ways, not the least of which is via the transient lodging tax 
charged on each night in each room, driving demand for yet more local restaurants at all 
price levels, more local shops of all kinds, more local jobs, etc.

mailto:kelliepeterson@gmail.com
mailto:Heather.Richards@mcminnvilleoregon.gov


These buildings are going to be sold, that much is clear. The only people (corporations) that 
are likely to purchase them are people who will need to substantially change them or 
demolish them to build something that is to code. Both come are great cost, but demolish 
and rebuild is certainly cheaper.

The Atticus is a great example of projects being developed with architecture that fits in and 
will become a future classic/historic building. The exterior of the current Alt Coworking 
building isn't particularly interesting. It's the interior aspects that are stunning. The other two 
buildings are somewhat more interesting from an architecture prospect but that doesn't 
mean the new project wouldn't/couldn't be as interesting or better.

What if they were demolished to build an apartment building or condos? Would that make it 
more palatable? Either way, the buildings are gone.

-- 
Kellie Peterson

she/her/hers
+1 503 544 4781



From: JP and Ames Bierlyꢀ
Owners, Bierly Brewingꢀ
624 NE Third Streetꢀ
McMinnville, Oregon

September 28, 2022

To: Heather Richards, McMinnville City Plannerꢀ

We are sending this letter in support of the Gwendolyn Hotel project, which will be constructed 
across the street from our business, Bierly Brewing, at 624 NE Third Street. As a business that 
caters to both locals and tourists, we are excited for the potential benefits that this project will 
bring to our community.ꢀ

After attending the virtual walkthrough of the proposed project with the representative from 
Otak, we believe that it will be a positive addition to the fabric of Third Street specifically and 
McMinnville as a whole. It’s obvious from looking through the preliminary designs that much 
care has been taken to ensure that the project matches the aesthetics and needs of Third 
Street, from architectural facades to the mixed-use retail/hotel space and the addition of the 
underground parking garage. It is our hope and belief that this project will be beneficial to our 
community in two key ways:ꢀ

• The east end of Third Street has been steadily gaining more retail businesses over the past 
few years, which has increased the amount of foot traffic that businesses on those blocks 
receive. However, foot traffic on our block has decreased significantly since Two Dogs 
Taphouse moved off of Third Street. We are excited to see the opportunities for retail spaces 
in this project and we hope and expect that this will increase foot traffic for all surrounding 
businessꢀ

• As a hyper-local gluten-free business that has a wide geographic social media reach, we 
frequently see customers who have planned their vacations and work trips around visiting our 
brewery. When people write to us to ask for hotel recommendations for their stay in 
McMinnville, we try to recommend several options that span possible budgets and desirable 
locations. In just the past few months, we’ve had several customers who had a very 
challenging time finding a place to stay due to hotels being booked up for local festivals and 
other events. An additional hotel downtown will provide more space for tourists and other 
visitors, and the prime downtown location will enable those visitors to easily enjoy everything 
Historic Downtown McMinnville has to offerꢀ

We have heard criticism of the project from other community members, including concerns 
about the style of the building and the impact it will have on parking. We have seen that the 
proposed facade of the building will attempt to match existing architectural styles on Third 
Street, and will have several different sections in order to break up what would otherwise be 
one long and aesthetically-disruptive section of building. As to the issue of parking, in the 
current plan, the underground parking garage exceeds the city requirement for parking based 
on the building location. This will mitigate the impact of vehicles of hotel and restaurant guests, 
instead of placing the burden on existing downtown lots and street parking spaces.ꢀ

We hope that this letter serves to share our support of the Gwendolyn Hotel project as well as 
encourage others to see its potential benefits. Thank you for your time.ꢀ

Regards,ꢀ

JP Bierlyꢀ
Ames Bierly



Memo: Public Testimony  
            Gwendolyn Hotel applications HL- 6-22, HL-7-22, HL 8-22, and DDR 2-22 
Date: Wednesday, September 28, 2022 
By:  Nathan Cooprider 
 
 
Thank you Historic Landmark Committee for your efforts to preserve and protect the history and 
character of McMinnville. And thank you for allowing me an opportunity to raise concerns I have 
with the applications currently under review. 
 
My Name is Nathan Cooprider, I was raised in McMinnville and graduated in the McMinnville 
High School class of 1990. Although I now live in Portland, I return often both to visit family and 
to provide architectural service to clients in the Community. Projects I have been a part of in 
McMinnville include the Atticus Hotel, the KAOS Building, the renovation of the Brooks Street 
House, which was built in the late 1800’s, and the rebuilding of the Roswell Conner House, 
known locally as “The Quarterback Princess House”, after it was severely damaged by fire. I 
love McMinnville and in many ways consider it my home away from home. 
 
The Historic Downtown District of McMinnville is one of those unique places in the world that 
people fall in love with. They want to vacation here, live here, retire here, start a business here 
and raise their children here. 
 
What is it that makes McMinnville so special? When we are talking about the Historic 
Downtown, the character is in large part created by the 48 contributing buildings covering 
portions of 15 downtown blocks. Together with other features and aspects of the culture and 
place, these buildings combine to create the “spirit of place” of Historic Downtown McMinnville. 
 
In the 1980’s through the hard work and advocacy of local citizens, McMinnville realized what 
they had, and took steps to put important protections in place – knowing that leaving the 
downtown to the whims of building trends and market forces would leave the Historic Downtown 
in great jeopardy. It has always been easier to tear down buildings than to lovingly restore them. 
The community of McMinnville chose the harder road, and your hard work has truly paid off. 
 
For roughly 40 years – brave civic leaders, property owners, and preservationists began to 
slowly chalk up one successful improvement project after another. New businesses came in to 
add their touch to the districts and activate the storefronts and streetscapes. And the City 
provided delicate nurturing of this process through infrastructure improvements and the 
enforcement of the Downtown Design Standards. Some thoughtful new construction and careful 
infill projects have also occurred. These projects have been very sensitive about maintaining the 
scale and the spirit of place, and never resorting to major demolitions.  
 
This trend of following the purpose of the Downtown Design Standard is now being challenged, 
as the application under review proposes not renovation but demolition of all Historic Buildings 
along the length of one block facing Third Street, and replace them with an oversized building 
that is out of compliance with both the spirit and the letter of the City’s Downtown Design 
Standard and Historic Preservation Code. 
 
It appears that the case being made in this application is that the three historic buildings cannot 
be restored because seismic upgrade is too expensive. The applicant admires the renovations 
being completed across the street, but says that “the same opportunity for renovation for 
hospitality, commercial, and retail uses is not available to the subject buildings.”  I ask the 
Committee to consider: How can this be true? Of course these three buildings can be 
renovated. Of course options for change-of-use are available. The very renovations admired 
across the street all but prove that this is the case. These and additional similar renovations 



occurring in McMinnville and in the surrounding areas over the past several years give much 
reason to believe that a one or two story historic building can be successfully upgraded, 
maintained and modernized, to allow them to continue to benefit the community for generations  
to come. 
 
Some of the similar recent projects which come to mind are: 
 
-The Tributary Hotel 
-The Bindery Event Space 
-The Douglas Hotel 
-The Troon Vineyard Wine Bar 
-The Mac Market 
-The Old Telephone Register – (now the Two Dog Taphouse) 
-The Block House Café in Dayton 
-The Carlton Grain Elevator 
-The Carlton Office Building, a 1916 brick building which was Carlton’s first auto repair garage.  
 
Each of these projects contained their own unique challenges and required creative 
approaches, yet each was successfully completed to the benefit of both the project team, 
tenants, and the community alike. In every way, restoring existing Historic Building has become 
the practice of the community, and the requirement of the codes which the community has put in 
place. 
 
Why is preserving existing historic buildings important? 
 
First and foremost, these three buildings were deemed to have significant cultural value to the 
community and worthy of preservation. They were listed and included in the National Register of 
Historic Places. Any modifications which occurred after that designation have been insignificant. 
These buildings maintain the same value today that they had when originally put under 
protection. 
 
The value of a Historic District is not contained in the individual building alone, but in how the 
buildings work together to create the District as a whole. Many of the Historic Buildings in the 
District appear quite diminutive when compared to more monumental structures such as the 
Wright Building and the Hotel Elberton. This doesn’t mean that the value is only contained the 
largest, most ornate, or impressive buildings. The value is in the rhythm and scale provided by 
all of the buildings acting together. The fact that there are many one story buildings facing Third 
Street is part of the Historical character of McMinnville. Knowing you are in a small town, seeing 
the blue sky over the building tops, having the sun penetrate into the streetscape, all of this is 
an indispensible part of the historic character of Downtown McMinnville. The experience is 
much different than that of downtown Salem, or newly built-up areas such as Division Street in 
downtown Portland. 
 
This doesn’t mean that new and large projects are not welcome in McMinnville. Of course they 
are, and they can contribute greatly to the character of the town and to meeting other objectives 
of the City. But when it comes to the 15 blocks of the Historic District, the scale and bulk of the 
built environment is determined by the 48 buildings which are in place. Any renovations or 
additions must meet a very high standard when it comes to how they compliment and reinforce 
the existing scale and patterns of the district. Unlocking the hidden potential in Historic 
McMinnville does not involve replacing one and two story buildings with six story buildings. It 
involves careful and creative approaches to updating and making better use of the building 
environment which already exists. 
 



Yes this approach is more challenging, and to some it might not seem appealing from an 
economic standpoint. To those I would answer that there is not a scarcity of opportunity to build 
bigger, outside of the boundary of the District. Many of these locations are within easy walking 
distance to Historic Third Street. All of the benefits to the Community advertised in this proposal 
would be obtained if the project were built outside of the footprint of Historic Buildings. 
 
As for activating this section of Third Street, the existing three Historic Buildings, with their 
storefront designs, are perfectly positioned to activate the street. And they can do so in the most 
authentic way possible – by embodying the history of McMinnville, and evolving to support new 
businesses that wish to beautify and activate the streetscape and pedestrian experience. There 
are countless ways to do this, and opportunities at both the State and Local level to support 
Historic storefront improvement. 
 
As to criticism of these three buildings, and their appropriateness to McMinnville and the District:  
These buildings are the Historic District. Yes they each were once part of the automobile 
industry, and this is a wonderful chapter of McMinnville’s History. The history of the automobile 
on Third Street is still important today and recognized in the Cruising the Gut festivals and in 
local lore. This History and these stories are important and should be preserved. Yes the past 
owners of the Bennette Building filled in the original overhead garage door with a matching 
storefront. This thoughtful renovation created an adorable and unique symmetrical appearance 
to the facade. This is a wonderful example of the type of thoughtful changes which can assist 
existing buildings evolve to better meet the evolving needs of the Downtown. 
 
Smaller Historic Buildings are the irreplaceable fabric of the Historic Downtown. Without these 
buildings, there will be no Historic Downtown – and the economic impact of this to the 
community well outweighs the limited benefits provided by one new construction project. Larger, 
new buildings are appropriate in locations where they are allowed by the City codes that are in 
place. Even though we might differ on what buildings we think are most beautiful, there is no 
question that authentic Historic Buildings offer a value to the Community which new construction 
cannot replace. The old brick laid by hand over 100 years ago, the old timbers harvest and 
milled as a part of the local economy, the dings, scars and blemishes of time which speak 
silently, telling locals and visitors alike  “You are not in a historically themed district – imitating 
historic buildings. This is the real deal. This is an authentic place, inhabited and evolving for 
over a century. Come, add your story to the stories that are here. Inhabit this place, in your own 
authentic way. Make your mark, and preserve the traces of those who were here before.” 
 
In regard to the new building being proposed, I agree with the finding of the Staff Report which 
indicate that several of the requirement controlling the height, massing, bulk, and character of 
the proposed building has not been met. If revised designs or waiver requests are proposed by 
the applicant, it is my hope that the public will have further opportunity to provide input on those 
modifications as well. 
 
Thank you again for your time and for your careful consideration of this proposal. 
 
Sincerely, 
Nathan Cooprider, Architect 
Portland, Oregon 
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